# Minutes of a meeting of the Leicestershire Schools' Forum held at Beaumanor Hall on Wednesday 28 February 2018 at 2.00 pm

#### **Present**

Callum Orr

Secondary Academies Headteacher

Chris Parkinson

Secondary Academies Headteacher

Dan Neal

Secondary Academies Headteacher

Julie McBrearty

Secondary Academies Headteacher

Suzanne Uprichard

Secondary Academies Governor / PRU

Bill Nash

Secondary Maintained Governor

Ros Hopkins

Special Maintained Headteacher

Primary Academy Headteacher

Primary Academy Headteacher

Primary Academy Headteacher

Primary Academy Governor

David Thomas

Primary Academy Governor

Karen Allen Primary Maintained Headteacher

Martin Turnham Primary Maintained Headteacher

Vanessa Jones Primary Maintained Governor

Chris Davies Roman Catholic Representative

Graham Bett DNCC Representative

#### In attendance

Ivan Ould, Lead Member, Children and Family Services
Jane Moore, Assistant Director, Education and Early Help
David Atterbury, Head of Service, Education Sufficiency
Alison Bradley, Head of Service, Education Quality and Inclusion
Jenny Lawrence, Finance Business Partner, Corporate Resources

		Action
1.	Apologies for Absence/Substitutions	
	Apologies for absence were received from Nick Goforth (Dan Neal substituting), Kath Kelly (Julie McBrearty substituting), Paul Meredith, Edy O'Connor, Bill Nash, Heather Hall, David Hedley and Chris Swan.	
2.	Minutes and Matters Arising	
	The minutes of the meeting held on Monday 4 December 2017 were agreed.	
	Matters Arising	
	Jenny Lawrence made reference to the final paragraph on page 4 of the Schools' Forum pack relating to "the baseline budget for 2019/20 will be	

2018/19 school budgets". Jenny clarified that it was for protection and the baseline will be 2017/18 in terms of minimum increase per pupil and 2018/19 for the funding ceiling.

Karen Allen commented that the previous minutes did not fully reflect the reasons why primary Forum members went against the LA proposal in terms of:

- 1. There had not been a radical benefit for changing the formula.
- 2. The proportion of children the schools were representing was a small % of children.

Karen Allen asked for some clarify about the outcome of the primary funding consultation which is outlined below.

	No of Schools	% total Pupils	% pupils within responding schools		
Option 1 – Align with NFF with the exclusion of sparsity					
Primary	15	12%	49%		
Secondary	22	43%	75%		
Option 2 – Follow NFF principles but adjust for lump sum, prior attainment and Deprivation sparsity					
Primary	35	12%	51%		
Secondary	7	24%	25%		

Alison Bradley confirmed that the issue regarding governors communicating with their groups has been resolved through Governor Development Service.

### 3. High Needs Update

Jane Moore introduced the report which sets out the position in respect of high needs expenditure and actions that are being taken to address increasing costs.

Jane outlined the priorities for the SEND Strategy priorities 2017 to 2020 which have been agreed and sit under this strategy. The High Needs budget was overspent in 2016/17 by £2.5M with placement costs being the biggest expenditure. For 2017/18 the budget was increased and the current forecast is £1.5M overspent.

Jane gave background information on the SEND placement costs and the individual provision Leicestershire currently provide. A High Needs Project has now been established to look at budgets within the High Needs budget in order to identify savings.

Jane said that there were six workstreams under the project, one of which is the Specialist Teaching Service. A review of this service will be launched in mid-March and will offer a more effective structure. Jane added that significant work has been carried out on a traded offer and once restructured a paper will be presented to Forum giving a clearer overview of the trading offer.

Jane referred to Children with Medical Needs workstream which is an area of significant overspend. Jane added that mental health and anxiety were areas of concern as the local authority have to rely on private providers to support children who are not able to be in school. The current budget position is unsustainable and therefore work will be carried out to review every case and to look at the longer-term options.

The workstream of SEN Sufficiency and Provision has involved developing local provision for children with higher functioning needs through Maplewell and Birchwood which has been well received. Secondary resource bases are already in place in Wigston and Shepshed and further resource bases have been agreed at Rawlins Academy, Hinckley Academy and Wigston All Saints Primary. Jane outlined that significant work has been carried out to develop provision in the area of hearing impaired, conversations have been started with the behaviour partnerships about developing Emotional Social Mental Health provision and as part of the early years restructure additional provision to support children early on is being worked on. For the post-16 area two independent colleges are working with the local authority on the offering to post-16 students.

JM – next meeting

Jean Lewis asked about the definition of post-16 and whether this was up to the age of 19. Jenny commented before SEND reform SEN for local authorities related to 2-19 but this extended under reform to 0-25. Jane commented that there a lot of issues about the transitions and coworking with Adults is taking place. In addition, Jane said that she was currently working on a transitions policy. Ros Hopkins commented that the 19-25 provision needs to be developed if the direction is to come away from this. There are a minority of young people with complex needs which cannot be met in the FE sector. They would need to continue independent high quality provision which is not a clear alternative.

Jane informed the meeting that additional capacity will be added to the SEN Service to support the increased numbers of children coming through the system. The changes include an additional SEN Officer to work in a person centred way with a view to preparing for adulthood and the post 16 SENCO to be mainstreamed. The SEN Service will be reviewed so it is fit for the future.

Callum Orr expressed his thanks and appreciation to Jane on the areas of development which will make a massive difference. Jane added that there was a real commitment to drive this forward and will ensure communication with schools continues.

Graham Bett echoed Callum Orr's comment. Graham referred to the trading within STS which will require moderating. Jane acknowledged Graham's comment and said that moderation will take place as there is huge competition in that area. Part of the STS review would be the core offer and what can be traded. Jane referred to a previous paper on STS Traded Service supported by Schools' Forum and would like to revisit this again at the next meeting in June. Graham commented that internal trading between schools and the County Council should be retained.

Karen Allen shared a concern raised by LPH colleagues that children with ESMH, ASD or an undiagnosed disorder are not able to get timely support and funding to meet their needs and as a result complex children exclusions have increased and this situation will only get worse. Jane acknowledged the comment and said that part of the development is to increase resources to support these children.

School's Forum noted the paper.

#### 4. | 2018/19 Schools' Budget

Jenny Lawrence presented a paper on the 2018/19 Dedicated Schools Grant Settlement for Leicestershire and the 2018/19 Schools Budget. The report builds upon a number of reports to the introduction of the National Funding Formula.

Jenny explained the background to the funding system in terms of how it is received into the local authority and the role of the Schools' Forum in setting the 2018/19 Schools budget.

Jenny referred to the Dedicated Schools Grant (paragraphs 20-21) section in the paper and highlighted to the Forum members that the high needs grant will not be confirmed until May 2018. Forum members were also asked to note that the final grant for Early Years is not expected to be confirmed until May 2019.

In terms of ranking for the DSG Schools' block Leicestershire is the 23<sup>rd</sup> lowest funded for the primary pupil rate and third lowest for secondary.

Jenny referred to paragraph 26 which sets out the formula basis for high needs funding. For Leicestershire this results in a minor increase in funding for 2018/19 but includes c£4M of protection funding which is not guaranteed in the long term. Jenny asked Forum members to recognise this.

The Central Services Block of the DSG is a separate block for the first time in 2018/19. It funds historic financial commitments related to schools such as pre-retirement costs and ongoing centrally retained functions such as school place planning and other statutory requirements.

Paragraphs 37-44 sets out the school funding formula proposals for 2018/19 and 2019/20 which were considered and approved by the County Council's Cabinet on 9 January 2018. The budgets were submitted to the ESFA and a query was received in respect of the funding held as growth. The position of the local authority was provided and this was accepted by the ESFA who have confirmed that the formula appears compliant with the funding regulations.

The Key Stage 3 rate per pupil was discussed at a previous Schools' Forum. The NFF figures issued by ESFA in July 2017 included schools with only KS3 pupils receiving the higher per pupil minimum funding as for KS4 which was thought to be an error. As funding guidance sets out a weighted calculation for secondary schools with no KS4 pupils based

on weighting the primary and secondary minimum per pupil funding rates, however Leicestershire high schools have no primary year groups. This position was queried with the ESFA who confirmed that there is ambiguity in the wording of the guidance and stated they would prefer that the KS3 minimum per pupil entitlement be funded and not the higher rate but cannot insist on this. The 2018/19 Leicestershire Formula applies the KS3 minimum per pupil funding rates for KS3 only schools. The affected school have been advised that this higher rate may only be applicable for 2018/19 and KS3 only schools may fall to the lower rate in 2019/20.

Jenny highlighted the rebalancing of the formula on the Age Weighted Pupil Unit (AWPU) and the impact of the floors and ceiling impact. For 2018/19 there is a positive adjustment which has been reflected in the formula by an increase in the ceiling to 3.2% against 3.0% included within the NFF.

The DfE issued a paper in February 2018 on expected inflationary pressure on school budgets over 2018/19 and 2019/20. Local calculations suggest that the cost of support staff could increase by 4.5% (including pay award, NI and superannuation) but there was no information on the teaching award.

Paragraphs 51-57 sets out the schools' approach to growth which is the most significant financial risk for the schools block whilst the ESFA have yet to set out their approach to funding this past 2018/19. Jenny will be attending a workshop to discuss how growth should be funded.

Pupil Premium rates are unchanged with the exception of the Pupil Premium Plus for Looked After Children which has increased from £1,900 to £2,300. There is no change to the Early Years provider budgets.

Jenny referred to the Dedicated Schools Grant Reserve table (paragraphs 66 – 69) which refers to the overspend on high needs for this year and 2018/19 and deficits reverting to the local authority from maintained schools entering into sponsored academy arrangements.

Jenny mentioned the SEND Provision Capital Grant which was announced during 2017/18 by the DfE and confirmed at £0.709M for the next three years on the basis that the local authority will make changes to SEND provision.

Karen Allen thanked Jenny for her report and invited comments from the Forum members.

Callum Orr asked where the amount per pupil for AWPU (£4,385.81) had come from. Jenny stated that these are the national rates set by the DfE within the 'Schools Block National Funding Formula: Technical Note' issued in September 2017, this figures appears to have been rounded by the DfE to £4,386 in high level information issued by them. One of the things that had not been fully understood in schools is that the minimum amount per pupil and AWPU rate are different.

David Thomas asked Jenny if she could quantify the additional funding the KS3 only schools would get as a result of being funded at KS4 minimum per pupil rates. Jenny agreed to confirm this in the minutes. The value in the Leicestershire formula for 2018/19 is confirmed as £698,898.

Graham Bett referred to paragraph 57 and asked how this decision is made. Jenny confirmed that retention in unallocated growth funding decision had been a Cabinet decision and a further decision may be necessary if Schools Forum did not agree retention and the local authority were to seek adjudication from the Secretary of State.

Jenny referred to Item 2 in paragraph 17. To create a fund for pupil growth in order to support the local authority's duty for place planning and agree the criteria for maintained schools and academies to access this fund. Martin Turnham asked how the budget will be allocated. Jenny referred to the School Growth policy which was agreed at Schools' Forum in 2016. Martin raised an individual issue regarding the value per primary pupil based upon pupil characteristics recorded within the October 2016 census and also asked whether it would be possible to revisit the policy. Jenny commented that school growth in the Financial Regulations and Operational guidance and the DfE's view is that general demographic growth is met within school budgets and growth policies applied to the basic need for additional school places. Jenny added that the DfE's views are awaited on their approach for 2019/20 and the local authority will be part of that conversation.

David Thomas asked if the policy agreed in January 2016 would stand for one year. Karen Allen commented the national formula would now change this. Jenny commented that it was part of school growth and the national funding formula overtook it. .

Callum Orr asked what the £1.3M provides for. Jenny outlined the two distinct areas of growth i) explicit which was for additional pupils in new and expending schools and ii) implicit such as the variations in pupil numbers reflected age range change protection. Jenny added that the funding cannot be delegated as a one-off and if it goes into the formula, the budget may not be able to be adjusted for the following year. Callum commented that this would change when the national funding formula changes.

Chris Parkinson commented that funding school growth was temporary followed by decline and queried why the use of this funding has been set aside to support age range changes. Jenny commented that age range change has been supported by DSG and in the new formula is included in the funding identified as growth within the 2018/19 DSG settlement. The surplus is as a result of reduced costs of age range changes and rates in 2018/19 and arises as a result of the methodology used by the DfE for 'baselining' 2017/18 spend and these factors being funded at historic cost.

Graham Bett asked whether part of the growth money was from AWPU. Jenny confirmed it is within the schools' block. Graham stated that the local authority could have given this funding to pupils in the system.

Growth policy – is what being proposed is it the norm across authorities. Jenny commented that it is.

David Atterbury explained that new growth was not predominantly coming out of Leicestershire schools. There are other factors such as birth increases, new schools therefore new houses and pupils coming out of areas besides Leicestershire.

9 voted in favour of a budget to retain a budget to fund school growth, 5 voted against and there was 1 abstention.

### Schools' Forum approved the establishment of a budget to fund school growth (Paragraph 17, Item 2)

In response to a query from Dan Neal Jenny explained that the premature retirement budget met historic costs of teachers' pensions, some going back many years. A query was raised regarding the miscellaneous amount of £248,000. Jenny explained that £150K was for commissioning teaching schools and £100K was for school effectiveness. A Forum member asked about the assessment impact of this funding. Jane outlined the work being carried out to look at the commissioning arrangements for maintained schools causing concern.

Schools' Forum approved the retention of budgets to meet the prescribed statutory duties of the local authority and to meet historic costs (Paragraph17, Items 3 and 4)

## Schools' Forum approved the centrally retained early years funding (paragraph 17 Item 5)

Martin Turnham raised his concerns of the use of the notional SEN budget which may not be sufficient to provide £6K particularly if a school is hard pressed for funding. Jenny explained that the mechanism adopted allowed additional payments to schools if this was the case. Karen Allen added that SENA are advising parents that they are entitled to 15 hours. Jane agreed to discuss this with SENA.

David Thomas commented that the special high needs should be available for local special need – notional SEN budget for low level. Jane commented that this is looked at through the SEND Strategy Board.

Schools' Forum approved the action to be taken in respect of schools where the Special Educational Needs (SEN) notional budget is insufficient to meet the aggregated value of High Needs Funding Element 2 (Paragraph 59)

#### 4. Any Other Business

There was no further business.

### 5. Date of Next Meetings

The following meeting dates were agreed:

Wednesday 20 June Monday 24 September Monday 26 November

All dates from 2.00 – 4.00 pm at Beaumanor Hall